PCSP 

 Minutes of
Policing and Community Safety Partnership Meeting

        28 June 2022 at 10am Hybrid/ WebEx
	Present via WebEx:
	Ald. Keith Kerrigan, Ald. Maurice Devenney, Cllr Christopher Jackson, Cllr Paul Fleming, Cllr John Boyle, Cllr Jason Barr, Cllr Martin Reilly, 
Mr Thomas Conway, Mr Aodh McCay, Ms Linda Watson, Mr Fergal Leonard, Miss Una McCartney.
CI William Calderwood (PSNI), Ms Denise Stewart (PBNI).

	Present at Meeting:
	Ald Darren Guy (Chairperson), Mrs Mary Casey, Mrs Jeanette Warke.

	In Attendance:
	Dermot Harrigan – PCSP Manager, Ciara Bond, Administrator, Vanessa Russell (PCSP Officer).

	DSPCSP 30/22
	Apologies

Cllr Michaela Boyle, Mr Eddie Doherty (NIHE), Ms Colleen Heaney (YJA), Mr Paul Ryan (YJA), Chf SI Ryan Henderson (PSNI), Ms Deborah Cross (EA), Mr Paul Boggs, Mr David Young (PBNI), James McIntyre (DoJ), Noel McNulty (NIHE), Mr Kevin Chester (NIFRS), Ms Linda Watson, Mrs Margaret Hall.

	DSPCSP 31/22
	Chairperson’s Introduction and Welcome 
The outgoing Chairperson, Ald. Devenney, thanked the PCSP Manager and staff for their support over the past year.  He handed the meeting over to the new Chairperson Ald. Guy and wished him every success in the year ahead.  He thanked all the PCSP members for their support.
The new Chairperson, Ald. Guy, thanked Ald. Devenney for his excellent term in office, along with the Vice-Chair, Una McCartney.  He stated that Ald Devenney had been very helpful throughout the year.

The Chairperson was added that he was thankful for his nomination and looked forward to working with all the PCSP representatives. He said he hoped Public PCSP Meetings could be arranged in order to take on public comments about policing and community safety.  He requested that members give some thought to themes to take forward at a Public Meeting.  

The Chairperson welcomed new and acknowledged outgoing PCSP members.  He thanked Cllr Sandra Duffy for all she had done whilst a member of PCSP and welcomed Cllr Christopher Jackson to PCSP as a new elected member.
The Chairperson condemned the recent shooting in the Clon Dara area of the City and stated these actions were not welcome.  

He also condemned the recent attack on NIHE workers in Galliagh in the vicinity of the bonfire site.  He condemned 3 or 4 other occasions where people could not go about their work in a safe manner due to being attacked. 


	DSPCSP 32/22
	Approval of Minutes
PCSP PC Meeting 17/05/22 – PCPM 12/22-21/22
Proposed by Cllr Jason Barr
Seconded by Ms Linda Watson
PCSP Meeting 24/05/22 – DSPCSP 19/22-29/22

Proposed by Mrs Mary Casey
Seconded by Cllr Jason Barr

	DSPCSP 33/22
	Matters Arising
Welcome – An elected member welcomed Ald. Guy as the new Chairperson and thanked Ald. Devenney for his term as Chairperson over the past year.  He advised that Ald. Drew Thompson would replace Ald. McClintock as their party representative on the PCSP. 

	DSPCSP 34/22
	Chairperson’s Business

Social Media Policy - An elected member referred to social media abuse which had been posted around election time.  The elected member stated this type of social media was unacceptable and has a negative impact at times such as elections.  The question was asked if the PSNI had a social media policy in place for their staff and those outside of the PSNI who had been contracted to work?

CI Calderwood apologised for his lateness to the meeting and advised that he was awaiting the second Webex link to log in.  
CI Calderwood confirmed officers had to carry out specific training before using social media and that clear parameters were put in place for officers.  He added that everything posted on social media must be within these parameters and if information is not within them then an investigation may be carried out.  After an investigation and if necessary, it could be deemed as gross misconduct.

He stated that outside contractors carrying out work for PSNI would be expected to act similarly.  If necessary, any issues would be raised with Contract Managers within the PSNI and if there was a breach of contract this would be taken into account.
Recent Issues Shooting and ASB - An elected member condemned the recent shooting and ASB in Galliagh where there were attacks on people and property damaged. He asked if PSNI was aware if these issues were linked to drugs or paramilitary issues?

CI Calderwood stated more details would be required with regard to incidents relating to drugs or disputes.  He said if there was a specific question on this it would be dealt with after the meeting with feedback obtained for the elected member.

PSNI

Quorum for PCSP Meeting – An elected member queried what was the quorum for holding today’s PCSP Meeting (hybrid capacity)?
The PCSP Manager confirmed that 15 members were currently in attendance at the meeting therefore the meeting could proceed as the quorum had been reached.  

Missing Persons – An independent member queried why there were 15 missing persons within the recent report.  

The PCSP Manager confirmed that these same individuals come up regularly, a lot of them would be young people in care, and their presence is also picked up by CCTV throughout the City.  A lot of young people would be in a vulnerable state and PSNI may have to take them to A&E which is the first port of call.  If an individual leaves A&E, this is then reported as a missing person, therefore the PSNI have to deal with it.  The PCSP Manager confirmed the issue would be followed up with CI Calderwood again.
PCSP Manager

Individuals in Care – An independent member asked why were there 3,500 individuals in care within the Western Trust area?  How has the increase in numbers come about?  The independent member asked was there a lack of support for families?  Guidance should be provided for young people with regard to education and confidence building.
The PCSP Manager stated that health partners would be able to give a better update on the issues raised.

Children resident at Children’s Homes/Missing Persons - The Chairperson referred to taxiing/lifting children who were resident in children’s homes.  He stated, that if on the third occasion a child was not there within a 15-minute period, then the child was reported to the home as a missing person.  He confirmed that any other individual would not be reported as a missing person but this protocol was in place and would happen often with those resident at Children’s’ Homes.
Hybrid Style Meeting - An independent member wished the new Chairperson well in the year ahead.  He referred to the hybrid style meeting and said it made things difficult to see who was in attendance.  

PSNI Representation – An elected member referred to no representation at the beginning of the meeting from the PSNI and stated it had been difficult to move forward with other issues until representation had arrived. He asked that PSNI ensure that they are in attendance at the PCSP Meetings.
All members were in agreement with this statement.

Condemnation of Threat - An elected member stated the recent threat was unacceptable towards an elected member for Ballyarnett DEA and said it was only right that PCSP condemn any threats within the community, particularly on those who were serving the community.  He said it was important for PCSP to make that clear from the outset.  The elected member said a lot of work was ongoing in Galliagh and threats were unacceptable in these times.

Another elected member agreed with the comments and confirmed that threats were unacceptable.
Graffiti and Threats in Galliagh - An elected member wished the new Chairperson, Ald. Guy, well in his new appointment.  He thanked the outgoing Chair, Ald. Devenney.  The elected member condemned the threat in Galliagh and said that conversations had taken place in relation to this; all elected members passed on their well-wishes to the concerned party member.
An independent member stated there was great respect for all representatives and the recent threat was totally unacceptable.  Best wishes were extended to Ald. Guy for the next 12 months in his post as PCSP Chair.
PSNI Attendance - An elected member wished Ald. Guy well in his year ahead and stated he was happy that the PSNI had joined the meeting.
PSNI and Checking FB/Social Media - an independent member asked what coverage PSNI carried out within FB in relation to internal tagging of potential agitators who could carry out potential threats.  The question was asked if there was a local/regional body that checked social media?
CI Calderwood confirmed that PSNI do not have someone who sits constantly checking social media platforms.  If there were specific issues, then PSNI use social media as a tool for evidence.  Information may come from a community representative which could then be used for investigation.  PSNI do not have the resources for someone to do checks on social media platforms as a specific job; the PSNI react to complaints from the public.
The independent member reiterated that there was no systematic checking of potential perpetrators or for anti-bullying on social media.  If FB do not do checks in relation to young people, then how would PCSP address the issue?
CI Calderwood confirmed that certain departments would look at CSE; this is a body of work within a specific department.  PSNI reaches out in certain areas and attend schools to deliver the message to educate pupils.  The PSNI also deliver messages through social media pages.  If there is a trend or current threat then PSNI focus on a specific educational piece.
An independent member informed members of re-occurring incidents which have been happening.  One incident resulted in a young male who made the mistake of coming up the walls where he was beaten up by 2 adults.  The community did not want this incident to reflect on the good name the area had.  The family of the male was visited and they understood that this was not reflective of the community.  Unfortunately, the incident had been recorded on social media and an update was requested from the PSNI.

CI Calderwood requested the detail on the issue to be emailed to him so that he could take action and respond.

PSNI 

An elected member wished Ald. Guy well in his position as Chairperson.  A recent incident was condemned in Strabane, (Gartan Drive), when there were children about.  Members of the public had come to the man’s aid and saved his life; he was wished a speedy recovery.

	DSPCSP 35/22
	PCSP Manager’s Report (June 2022)
The PCSP Manager took members through the report as follows:

PCSP Action Plan – The PCSP manager confirmed that the Joint Committee approved the Action Plan on 29/04/22.  Letter of Offer was issued for approval on 10/06/22 and accepted by the Chief Executive for £432,666 plus £18,000 for members’ attendance.

The budget was protected from the 2% reduction, therefore the Letter of Offer included an amount of £441,496 plus £18,000 for members’ meeting expenses. £215,000 was allocated for Small Project Support Scheme.  He stated that Letters of Offer have been issued to groups/organisations successful in securing funding. 
He advised that the final claim for £200,000 plus £4,500 for members’ expenses was submitted on 27/05/22 and would be reimbursed to Council within the coming weeks.

Facebook Page – The PCSP Manager stated that FB has been used positively during the pandemic.  Currently FB has 1358 likes, over 350 additional likes from last year.  Members were referred to the metrics in relation to the FB page.

PCSP Dissemination of Best Practice – The PCSP Manager informed members of the continued partnership with Dublin North Inner City and stated PCSP were awaiting confirmation of dates and numbers for the study visit.

Support Hub – The Manager advised that the SH was engaged with health and policing. The Republic of Ireland wanted to replicate the model for vulnerable children and adults and are in constant contact as a result of this.

Small Project Support Allocation 2022/23 – Letters of Offer have been issued to local organisations to deliver programmes to enhance the community safety of their areas.  The PCSP Manager referred to the table which showed an overview of awards, amount awarded, and DEA.

Campaigns/Initiatives – CSW – The CSW are now engaging and attending meetings in person.  The Wardens have dealt with 234 referrals and delivered 3,147 patrols of ASB hotspot areas during April/May 2022.

Funding has been secured from DfC for £40,120.22, NIHE £40,000, PCSP £50,000, and DCSDC £160,000.

PCSP are awaiting confirmation of support from PSNI £50,000 and UU £25,000. NIHE are providing an extra £10,000 this year to support the expansion of CSW to Sperrin, Derg, and Strabane Town (3 nights Thurs-Sun from 5.30pm-3am).

The new CSW were welcomed by the outgoing Chair, Ald. Devenney.  The induction of the new CSW took place on 27/06/22 and for the first number of weeks the CSW will shadow the current Wardens.

The CSW have met with newly appointed NH PSNI Officers and delivered presentations on their role along with contact details and working hours.

RAPID Drugs Bins – There are 21 drugs bins installed throughout the Council area and since they have been operational 73,000 prescription tablets have been recovered and destroyed.  PCSP commissioned an animation on how the bins operate and on their location.

The PCSP Manager referred members to the graph on page 6 which showed the number of items recovered from the various RAPID bin locations.  
Safer Homes Scheme/Home Security Equipment – Last year 214 homes were fitted with home security equipment.    
Neighbourhood Watch – There are 43 NW Schemes covering 2,900 homes.  A physical meeting has been arranged for 04/07/22 which will allow NW Co-ordinators the time to discuiss community safety issues.

CCTV – There are currently 95 CCTV cameras installed throughout the City.  It is a partnership approach with CCI and PSNI who contributed £50,000, and the Executive Office who have contributed £32,000.

During April/May 2022 CCTV has dealt with 142 missing person reports, 15 attempted suicides, 119 suicide welfare concerns, 41 general welfare concerns. 
Community Safety Wardens – The PCSP Manager advised that the CSW Scheme has now been extended to Strabane Town and the rural areas of Sperrin and Derg.
Road Safety/SIDs – The PCSP Manager stated that there are 8 Speed Indicator Devices (SIDs) deployed across the city and district at speeding hotspot locations.

The PCSP has also worked with Life After and other agencies.  PCSP supported New Driver NI at a presentation in Strabane Academy to 13/14 year olds where 9 signed up to the Safe Driving Pledge. The PCSP Manager informed members to complete a referral and send to Vanessa Russell if they require a SID in a specific location.
PCSP Policing Committee Meetings – The PSNI District Commander, Chief SI Henderson, gave his report for 2021/22 at the Policing Committee Meeting on 17/05/22. He advised members that crime had increased by 15.2%.

The PCSP Manager advised that ASB for the district had decreased substantially during 2021/22 with the Council area registering the highest decrease.

The next PCSP Policing Committee Meeting is due to take place on 26/07/22 where the District Commander will deliver the 1st Quarter Report.
A trailer marking event is due to take place on 11/08/22, supported by PCSP.  The event will be hosted by PCSP Independent Member, Thomas Conway, at his farm in Park.

PCSP supported PSNI to secure an addiction recovery initiative delivered by ARC Fitness.  ARC Fitness premises were visited by PSNI Staff and PCSP Manager recently.

Support Hub – The last meeting took place on 07/06/22 and the next meeting is due on 05/07/22.  The June SH Meeting was attended by Carmel McLarnon, DoJ Child Protection & Exploitation Branch.  

Last year the SH had 12 meetings with 856 actions dealt with by PSNI and WHSCT partners.  Referrals are for the most vulnerable in the community, looked after children, with U18’s being extremely vulnerable, some having suicidal ideation and mental health issues.  Members were referred to the infographic which included data in relation to referrals.
Community Safety Forums – Community Safety Wardens and PCSP Staff regularly attend Community Safety Forum meetings across the district which are community led.  Face-to-face meetings have now started to take place.  
PCSP Officers also attend Strabane Rural Interagency meetings and which are attended by a range of statutory agencies.  PCSP Staff meet regularly with NH Watch Co-ordinators.

	
	The PCSP Chairperson thanked the PCSP Manager for his comprehensive report and commented that it was good to hear the Council had the biggest decrease in ASB across all the 11 Council areas.  He referred to the recent funding and said it would help organisations deliver initiatives to keep ASB levels down.
An independent member mentioned that travellers deserve the same policing as others from the PSNI.  He acknowledged that the Manager’s Report was positive.  He said he was delighted that the CSW had now been extended to the Sperrin/Derg area and commended the fantastic work that the CSW carry out.  He also referred to the good work of ongoing road safety issues.

An elected member commended the PCSP Manager on the positive presentation and the recent funding to enhance programmes.  He said it was good to see ASB was down.  The CSW were commended for the checks in hotspot areas with this service being welcomed for Strabane.  Drugs bins were doing their job in relation to the disposal of drugs.  Partners welcomed the good news that the NIHE has increased the amount of funding when others have cut back.
An elected member thanked the PCSP Manager for the report and invaluable work of PCSP.  He referred to monies drawn down from the Joint Committee and asked if the monies were from government.  The extension of the CSW Scheme was welcomed and it was positive to see additional investment form NIHE.  
The PCSP Manager responded to the elected member who referred to monies drawn down from the Joint Committee and if the monies were from government.  He confirmed that monies were from central government and for every £1 PCSP receives from Council they secure approximately £1.75 from elsewhere with almost £700,000 levered in from outside sources/non rates monies.

The elected member referred to Road Safety correspondence to the Minister of Infrastructure in relation to Ballyoan/Caw Roundabout area.  Figures circulated show the area needs attention.  There have been some changes by the developer for Ballyoan, it is now going to be social housing and not private housing.  This is of benefit to the Council area in order to address the waiting list for social housing.  The elected member requested that the letter be refreshed and issued to the new Minister in order to look at moving the process forward for Caw/Gransha to upgrade the road safety issue as soon as possible.  
The PCSP Manager stated the Caw Roundabout area was the highest accident spot for the last two years.  It was agreed that the PCSP Manager would issue a revised letter.

PCSP Manager

An independent member agreed with the comments above and asked what was agreed and established in the planning application to Council with regard to the developer contributing to the upgrade of the roundabout.  The independent member referred to a similar issue at Culmore/Barleyfields where a turning bay was requested for the school.  The question was asked had that been replicated for the Ballyoan area.

An elected member concurred with the previous two comments and stated that the area was an accident hotspot and needed to be addressed.  He asked were   conditions attached to ensure the upgrade was carried out.  He referred to the application that signals were to be installed at Gransha Park after 100 houses were built/sold and signals at Caw Roundabout after 300 houses were sold.  This work was to be carried out by the developer who made the commitment that works would be completed before 300 houses were occupied.
The elected member welcomed the PCSP Manager’s Report and the expansion of the CSW Scheme as there has been a long campaign from the Strabane district to have the scheme extended.  He understood the rationale for the new CSW to shadow the current Wardens but mentioned the fact it was a different area with different challenges and this had to be acknowledged. Challenges within the rural setting may be more evident than in the Derry City area.  The elected member stated the employment of the new Wardens was fantastic news.
The PCSP Manager confirmed that when shadowing the current Wardens, it would be in a rural context and not in an urban context which would cover normal duties of the existing Wardens within the Derry City area.  The Wardens would obtain training in the area they would be deployed to and shown how to deal with specific issues.  The Induction of the new Wardens included Council processes.

An independent member mentioned that the Chamber of Commerce does not donate monies and asked was there a reason for this?
The PCSP Manager stated that businesses may respond by saying they paid through their rates.  Through the partnership approach with CCI for CCTV requests would be requested through CCI Manager 


	DSPCSP 36/22
	Correspondence
· Letter from Justice Minister, Naomi Long, MLA regarding the appointment of independent members to the NI Policing Board – launch for a public appointment competition to take place soon for a fixed term position.
· NIHE Letter of Offer for Community Safety Wardens (2022/23) for £40,000 – this was increased by £10,00 to £40,000.
· Joint Committee Letter of Offer for the PCSP Action Plan for 2022/23 for £441,496 plus £18,000 (member’s expenses) – the 2% cut was protected for a year which is good news for PCSP.
The Chairperson confirmed that it was great news that both Letters of Offer had been agreed.



	DSPCSP 37/22
	Reports

Policing Plan Survey 2022
The PCSP Manager stated three elements were covered within the Policing Plan Survey; Safety in the Community, Confidence in Policing, and Engagement and Supported Communities.  The PCSP Manager referred members to the infographic which gave a deeper understanding of the views of the people.
2,500 adults were surveyed with 199 within the Council district in relation to the Policing Plan Survey.

	
	Community Safety Wardens – Monthly Report (May 2022)
The PCSP Manager referred members to the CSW Report and stated that going forward this would be expanded to include information from the new Wardens in the Sperrin, Derg, Strabane Town areas. 

	DSPCSP 38/22
	Any Other Business
Policing Plan Survey 2022 – An elected member referred to the survey where 199 adults completed the survey.  This was a small sample which showed that 16% were satisfied with PCSP which is a low percentage.  He referred to public PCSP Meetings which empowered the need for PCSP to carry out business in a more public way.  The elected member asked were the figures available from the survey in a more localised way?
The PCSP Manager stated that whilst 16% were satisfied with increased engagement from PCSP, 40% were more aware of the PCSP.  He said the CSW who engage with members of the community are a lot of the time seen as Council Wardens and not as PCSP Wardens or PSNI engagement.  The SID referrals come from PCSP Project and not PSNI Project.
An elected member referred to a motion which was going forward at the upcoming Council meeting with regard to confidence in policing survey.  The survey was completed by 200 respondents and a wider survey would be welcomed with a breakdown of the district in relation to public perceptions.  It would be useful to have figures on confidence in policing.  It was felt that it was useful that conversations had started on that and confirmed that it would be useful to have information in its entirety.
Public Meetings - Another elected member mentioned public meetings and the fact that PCSP should air on the side of caution as Covid has not gone away and numbers had risen.  The consensus would be to have a public meeting in hybrid form.
Policing Plan Survey 2022 - An independent member concurred with another comment on delving into the data of the 199 respondents.  It would be good to see businesses included to engage in deeper relationships.
Event PSNI/NIPB – The PCSP Manager referred to the recent event that had been cancelled due to low numbers. He advised that NIPB confirmed they would reschedule the event in September and therefore requested members to forward possible dates.  The event would include discussion on new Policing Committee report format, the data, and figures that members would want included.

The PCSP Manager confirmed that he would issue an email requesting dates from members.

PCSP Manager

Physical Meetings – An independent member stated that September seemed to be a consideration for physical meetings.  Covid is not over however a number of issues could house hybrid meetings.  The main hall in the Guildhall may be an option that could be considered.

The Chairperson thanked all members for attendance at the meeting and welcomed attendance at future events.

	DSPCSP 39/22
	Date of Next Meeting

The PCSP Policing Committee meeting has been arranged for Tuesday 26 July 2022 at 10am via Hybrid/WebEx unless informed otherwise.  
The Chair thanked members for their attendance and input at the meeting.  
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